
Western School Corporation 
Russiaville, IN 46979 
September 14, 2010 

 

Minutes of the Consolidated Lease/Additional Appropriation [Qualified School Construction Bond 

(QSCB)] Public Hearing, the 2011 Budget Hearing, and the regular meeting of the Western Board of 

School Trustees held on Tuesday, September 14, 2010 at 6:00 p.m. 

Members Present: Don Wells, Linda Singer, Mike Koloszar, Harry Kenworthy, Jon Marley, and Jeff 

Davidson 

Members Absent: J. Conrad Maugans 

Others Present: Peter O’Rourke,  Abby Rodgers, Randy McCracken, Pam Carter, Taffy Cooke, Pat 

Grzesiak, Jay Ryals, Steve Meno, David Wimmer, Peter Adelson, Jeffery Qualkinbush, Rick Davis, Lissa 

Stranahan, Julie Pownall, Jim McIntyre, and Amy Sutton 

Mr. Davidson opened the hearings and meeting with prayer and Mr. Kenworthy led the Pledge of 

Allegiance 

Consolidated Lease/Additional Appropriation [Qualified School Construction Bond (QSCB)] Hearing 

Mr. Kenworthy opened the hearing at 6:02 p.m.  Purposes were to (1) hold the 1028 public hearing, 

additional appropriation public lease hearing and public hearing on the form of the amendment to 

lease; (2) to adopt the 1028/determination resolution to finance projects by entering into an 

amendment to lease and making additional appropriation; (3) to confirm the amendment to lease, and 

(4) to sign the amendment to lease.  Mr. Qualkinbush, Barnes and Thornburg, presented the current 

status of the QSCB initiative.  Mrs. Singer asked a clarifying question regarding the receipt and 

disbursement of funds.  Mr. Kenworthy asked Dr. O’Rourke if the project costs has been reviewed and 

updated.  Dr. O’Rourke indicated that he had met with Performance Services and that they had updated 

the costs. 

There were no questions or comments from the public. 

Mr. Kenworthy made a motion to approve the following resolutions: 

1. Resolution Approving Modifications to the Amendment to Lease Agreement 

2. Resolution Approving Additional Appropriation 

Mrs. Singer seconded the motion which passed 6-0. 

Mr. Kenworthy closed the hearing at 6:12 p.m. 

Budget Hearing 



Mr. Kenworthy opened the hearing at 6:13 p.m.  Dr. O’Rourke reviewed the 2011 Budget Estimate and 

Maximum Estimated Funds to be Raised (Including Appeals) Column entries of School Budget Form 3, 

and compared these columns to the 2010 entries. 

There were no questions or comments from the public. 

Mr. Wells made a motion to approve the following: 

1. Resolution to Adopt the CPF Plan 

2. Resolution to Adopt the Bus Replacement Plan 

3. The Tax Neutrality Resolution 

Mr. Koloszar seconded the motion which passed 6-0. 

Mr. Kenworthy closed the hearing at 6:15 p.m. 

Regular Meeting 

Item #1 – Opening of the Meeting 
Mr. Kenworthy called the meeting to order at 6:16 p.m. 
 
Item #2 – Approval of the Agenda 
Dr. O’Rourke indicated that he would like to add an item to the Personnel section of the agenda.  Mr. 
Wells made a motion to approve the agenda as amended by Dr. O’Rourke.  Mr. Marley seconded the 
motion which passed 6-0. 
 
Item #3 – Approval of the Minutes 
Mr. Marley made a motion to approve the minutes of the August 17, 2010 regular board meeting.  Mr. 
Koloszar seconded the motion which passed 6-0. 
 
Item #4 – Opportunity for Public Comment 
There were no comments from the public. 
 
Item #5 – Steve Meno 
Mr. Steve Meno, Fifth Third Securities provided a recommendation to the Board for the refinancing of 
the outstanding bonds of the Western School Building Corporation First Mortgage Refunding Bonds 
Series 2001.  Thereafter, Mr. Meno presented a resolution to effect the refinancing. 
Mr. Marley made a motion to approve the resolution as presented by Mr. Meno.  Mr. Kenworthy 

seconded the motion. 

Mr. Kenworthy asked a clarifying question regarding the anticipated new rates and estimated savings.  

The motion passed 6-0 

Item #6 – Afternoons R.O.C.K. in Indiana 

Mrs. Stranahan, Assistant Principal, Western Middle School, presented the following information on the 

R.O.C.K. program: 



 

Mrs. Stranahan and Mrs. Pownall, Principal, Western Middle School said they would like to implement 

the program, subject to Board approval, semester 1, SY 2010-11 at the Middle School. 



Mr. Kenworthy asked what would happen if the school received more requests to participate than the 

45 student program limit allows.  Lissa responded that they would initiate a waiting list, and, if the 

program proved successful, offer an additional iteration in the second semester. 

In response to a question from Mrs. Singer, Julie and Lissa both indicated that there would be 

professional development opportunities for participating teachers. 

Mrs. Singer also asked if the kids were asked to make a commitment to finish the program once it 

started.  Lissa indicated that such commitment was required and encouraged.  Mrs. Singer added that 

continuity of participation is very important. 

Mr. Marley asked is any discipline issues occurring at the program would carry into the regular school 

day.  Mrs. Stranahan responded that such issues, unless extremely grave, would not carry. 

Mrs. Singer made a motion to approve the R.O.C.K. program as requested by the middle school 

principals.  Mr. Davidson seconded the motion which passed 6-0. 

The principals then presented information on the following new programs in the middle school: 

1. Participation in the “Blush” program, a series of activities aimed at encouraging student 

modesty in dress, speech and behavior. 

2. Participation in the Homework Club, a k-12 program sponsored by the Kokomo Housing 

Authority to Pine-Valley kids. 

3. A 9 week program sponsored by Howard County case workers to 7th graders, focusing on 

positive/caring relationships. 

Item #7 – Panther Pride 

Dr. O’Rourke commended the following to the Board: 

1. Western Middle school’s “Pink Panther” team was the top team in the entire county for the 

American Cancer Society sponsored Relay for Life. 

2. Shannon Blaisdell’s receipt of completion for her Master of Science degree in Education from 

Indiana University Kokomo. 

3. Dr. Hendrich, Intermediate School principal, for the outstanding job performance as reflected in 

a parent letter. 

 

Item #8  -Reports 

1. Director of Finance: Mrs. Carter submitted the following report: 



 
Mr. Wells made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report and claim docket.  Mr. Marley seconded the 

motion which passed 6-0. 



2. Director of Transportation: Mrs. Cooke submitted the following report: 

September 2010 School Board Meeting 
 

Transportation – 

 

Has been a particularly “challenging” start to a new school year.  

Several factors have contributed to the normal chaos –  

 

 Changes in times and locations for special ed transportation and 
Head Start transportation – we have three new schools that we 
are transporting students to this year, and a total of eight 
different locations. 
 Although we do not promise transfer students transportation, we 
make every effort to find a location that they can be picked up 
from that works for them and their individual situation.  We have 
26 new transfer students that we have placed on a bus and 
several others that were already on a bus from last year. 
 Designated bus stops – change is always hard and we anticipated 
some response regarding the utilization of designated bus stops 
and we weren’t disappointed!   I do think that, overall, parents 
understand that schools are facing fiscal challenges that cannot be 
ignored.   

 

Mark Robertson, our driver trainer, and I completed the bus safety 

training for kindergartners the week of August 30th.   There were five 

sections in all and most of the kids seemed to really listen and were 

excited to be part of the bus safety team at Western.  I was happy to 

hear from a driver that when the students got on her bus, they were 



telling her all about the safety rules that they had learned and why they 

were so important.  We always have something to hand out to them 

and this year they got pencils with bus erasers on them -  seemed to be 

a hit! 

 

Each year I ride every route at least once  -  three down and 21 to go!!  I 

use these ride-a-longs for several things – to observe the driver and his 

or her safety practices, to stay familiar with each route, and to 

continually assess bus stops and any concerns that may come up.   

 

 

Security 

 

I am working on getting the “fix” to our ID badges to all the buildings to 

distribute.  Although, not an ideal one, it will solve the problem of the 

fading pictures, and any picture taken from now on will not have the 

“fading” issue that the originals have.  

 

 

 

 

 

3. Director of Maintenance: Mr. Grzesiak submitted the following report: 



 
Several Board members asked questions regarding the softball parking lot project to include: 



a. Mrs. Singer asked what the projected savings was on the gravel arrangement.  Mr. Grzesiak 

indicated that he thought it would by $1500. 

b. Mr. Wells indicted that the vendor who will do the excavating and drainage should fill out a 

conflict of interest statement, since the spouse is an employee. 

c. Mrs. Singer asked a question regarding the amount of asphalt to be used for the project. 

In another matter, Mr. Marley asked a question regarding the usage schedule of the bathrooms located 

near the softball field.  Dr. O’Rourke indicated that he and Mr. Grzesiak would look into it. 

Dr. O’Rourke indicated that per Board policy, he needed a Board vote on the asphalt work. 

Mr. Marley made a motion to accept the E&B Paving, Inc, Package B, 3” asphalt quote of $50,401.00.  

Mr. Kenworthy seconded the motion which passed 6-0. 

4. Director of Technology: Mr. Taylor was not in attendance, but had previously submitted the 

following report: 

Technology Director Report 
September 7, 2010 

Phone Issues 

We have been dealing extensively with AT&T and our phone circuit. We have experienced 

numerous incidents in which we have lost the ability to receive or make outside phone calls. 

AT&T technicians have been on site twice to fix the problem and it appears that the most recent 

fix has been successful. We are continuing to monitor the situation and I am hopeful that our 

intermittent outages have been resolved. 

Start of School 

I feel that we got off to a very good start to the school year. We are having some issues with the 

new nComputing labs that we installed in the 8th grade lab and in one of the 1:1 high school 

English classrooms. This is a brand new technology and the company has been very good to 

work with us thus far and we are receiving daily reports/updates on fixes and patches that are 

available. 

My Big Campus 

I am in the process of configuring a classroom resource that we are going to pilot in Mr. 

Schmidt’s 1:1 classroom. My Big Campus is a feature of our Lightspeed program that we 

already own that allows us to create classroom groups for sharing of resources and collaboration 

tools. 

State Reporting 

This is the first time we have started school with the Real Time weekly upload to the state. It 

has been a significant chore to deal with students that finished the 2009-2010 school year here at 

Western but did not return this school year. We are being required to submit an individual 

record for each of these students to avoid conflicts with other schools. We are also in the 

process of finalizing our Title I data submission as we had to wait until the completion of the 

Jump Start session to complete that data. 

Student Information System 

I am going to be gathering data on three different Student Information systems that I believe 

should be considered for upgrading our system that is nearing the end of life cycle. I will be 

scheduling meetings and product demonstrations with these vendors the next couple of months to 

gather input from all stake holders. 

Dick Taylor, Technology Director 



5. Assistant Superintendent: Mr. McCracken submitted the following report: 

WESTAG 

 The first BBPC meeting of this school year is scheduled for September 23, from 4:00 till 
5:15 p.m. 

 

ISTEP+  Score Information will be presented in October 
 

Mathematics Textbook Adoption Update 
 

Planning  

 Curriculum Mapping Updates 

 Science Textbook Adoption 

 

6. Superintendent: Dr. O’Rourke submitted the following report: 

 

1. Education JOBS Funding: 

U.S. Department of Education Program recently passed by Congress. Western’s share is 

$431,441. 

The U.S. Department of Education requires the Education Jobs funds be spent by September 

2012.  I will reserve the use of these one-time funds until we are sure about funding levels 

budgeted by the General Assembly. 

These monies will be distributed to Western through Indiana’s school funding formula. 

I have included some information on how these funds can be used. 

2. Student Numbers vs. New Dollars: 

In anticipation of the SY 2010-2011 ADM count – September 17, 2010, here are some student 

numbers, still unofficial at this writing.  Additionally, be aware that the December and May ADM 

counts will not be required this year.  Also note, that there is a legislative committee studying 

the current funding formula. 

 

Student Count Comparison 

 

SY 09-10 (Oct. 5, 2009)     SY 10-11 (EST; Sept. 1, 2010) 

K   192       183 
1   158       213 
2   185       161 
3   205       197 
4   192       208 
5   201       200 
6   189       210 



7   197       197 
8   198       195 
9   195       208 
10   214       195 
11   208       204 
12   190       202 
Total:   2524       2573 
 
Note: ADM Comparisons: SY 09-10=2428; SY 10-11=2481.5(est.).  Numbers are less than above since K 

numbers only count for ½ ADM.  Also, since the projected SY 10-11 ADM count is 53.5 students higher 

than SY 09-10, one would expect a large increase in revenues.  Unfortunately, this is not the case, due to 

the current funding formula.  I will provide more info on this at the Board meeting. 

 

3. Items of interest for your reflection and thought: 

a. According to the Cambridge Massachusetts based Schott Foundation for Public 

Education, only 47% of America’s black males graduated from high school on time, SY 

07-08, as compared to 78% of white males. 

b. According to a survey administered by the National Center on Addiction and Substance 

Abuse, based at Columbia University, 27% of public school students, ages 12 to 17 say 

that their schools have gangs and that drugs are used, kept, or sold on school grounds. 

c. Tying educator evaluations to teacher performance (on standardized student tests) and 

salary determinations is a very hot topic across America. 

d. Common Core Standards, National Curricula and National Testing is another very hot 

topic across America.  A related issue is the deterioration of local control. 

e. There is a great debate emerging around the over-emphasis on data in student 

education.  Some feel that, “the more educators allow themselves to be turned into 

accountants, the more trivial their teaching becomes and the more trivial their teaching 

becomes and the more their assessments miss” (Alfie Kobn) 

f. A study, funded by the Institute of Education Services, a branch of the U.S. Department 

of Education, indicates that students involved in extracurricular activities and subject to 

in-school random drug testing reported using drugs less often than their peers in high 

schools that didn’t have drug-testing programs. 

g. A study, commissioned by the New York based Wallace Foundation, devoted to 

examining the traits of effective school principals has found that high student 

achievement is linked to “collective leadership”: the combined influence of educators, 

parents, and others on school decisions. 

Other results include: 

i. Successful principals “were setting the conditions that enabled the teachers to 

be better instructors” 

ii. It is important for principals to stay in one school in order to build those 

effective partnerships among teachers and parents 



iii. You need to have professional development that is ongoing and iterative 

iv. The most effective principals were the ones who were able to use data and 

show teachers how to use the information 

v. Stability in leadership is important 

This year, our Principal Evaluation Model, started last year, will also include the 

Assistant Principals.  We are currently identifying two books for study, one of which will 

be on the topic of data use in decision-making.  All of the Principals said they gained 

from last year’s program and we hope to continue to refine the process this year. 

 

Additionally, Dr. O’Rourke provided a copy of the latest 2011 State Tuition Support Worksheet, based 

upon current, projected, 2011 ADM numbers for the Board’s information. 

Mrs. Singer asked and Dr. O’Rourke complied, that he provide final ADM numbers and class size 

information at the October 2010 regular Board meeting. 

 

Item #9 – Title IIA Grant Application 

Mr. Wells made a motion to approve the Title II, Part A: Improving Teacher Quality 2010-2011 

Application.  Mr. Koloszar seconded the motion which passed 5-0.  [Note: Mr. Davidson had to leave the 

meeting early and, therefore, was not available for this or subsequent voting requirements] 

 

Item #10 – School Improvement Plan 

Rick Davis presented for Board approval the Western High School Improvement Plan.  The plan focuses 

improvement on three goals: Improving Reading Performance, Improving the Attendance Rate, and 

Improving the Graduation Rate.  During the 2009-2010 school year each of the School Improvement 

Goal Action Teams developed a plan that put forth multiple strategies or interventions for each goal.  

Paramount to the whole improvement process was the creation of what is known as the Wednesday 

Enrichment Block (WEB).  The WEB involves modifying the Wednesday schedule to allow for a block of 

time for specific reading strategy instruction alternating with other enrichment lesions.  The title of WEB 

was chosen for reasons much deeper than the obvious acronym of Wednesday Enrichment Block.  

Western’s WEB is the High School’s effort to catch their students and help them find success.  One 

strand of the WEB is the effort to improve reading with research-based best practice strategies.  

Another strand focuses on the aspect of attendance, and another strand focuses on the closely related 

graduation rate.  Another strand of this WEB is the intentional effort for teachers to “get to know” a 

specific group of students on a much deeper level than can usually be attained in normal teacher-

student interactions.  Through the school improvement plan Western High School is working to catch all 

of their students in their WEB and help them find success in both school and life. 

Mrs. Singer said the plan is very comprehensive and that she was still studying the details.  She also 

asked about the use of formative assessments and their use in supporting ISTEP+ score monitoring.  Mr. 

Davis indicated that since the high school has now switched to the state mandated ECA testing 

procedure, it becomes harder to establish such casual or correlative relationships. 

Mr. Wells asked how often the high school does data calculation.  Mr. Davis indicated every three years.   

Mr. Kenworthy moved to approve the Western High School Improvement Plan.  Mr. Marley seconded 

the motion which passed 5-0. 



Item #11 – Acceptance of Grant 

Mr. Marley made a motion to accept the Pet Care Trust Company team grant won by the Middle School 

Explorer team of Matt Nuss, Chris Tuberty, Tracy Reigler and Kay Lazar.  Mr. Koloszar seconded the 

motion which passed 5-0. 

 

Item #12 – FCA “Fields of Faith” 

Mr. Kenworthy made a motion to approve the request of Melissa Pruett to allow the Western Youth 

Organization to host a “Fields of Faith” event on the Western football field, on October 13, 2010.  Mr. 

Marley seconded the motion which passed 5-0. 

 

Item #13 – Off Road School Bus Loading 

Mr. Wells made a motion to approve the off road school bus loading locations as requested by Taffy 

Cooke.  Mrs. Singer seconded the motion which passed 5-0. 

 

Item #14 – Acceptance of Transfer Students 

Mr. Marley made a motion to approve the following transfer requests: 

Maisy Harlow – WPS    Alana Gorham - WHS 

Aubree Anthony – WHS    Dietzen Worland - WPS 

Megan Guffey – WHS    Stone Hiatt - WIS 

Megan Boruff – WHS    Shelby Hiatt - WIS 

Amya Sloan – WPS    Aiden Raab - WPS 

Anthony Johnson – WPS   Makayla Harper - WPS 

Keegan Overton – WPS 

Samantha Garber – WIS 

Brooklyn Garber – WIS 

Levi Davis – WPS 

Madisyn Connolly – WPS 

Desmond Balentine - WMS 

Mr. Kenworthy seconded the motion which passed 5-0. 

 

Item #15 – Overnight Field Trip: 



Mr. Kenworthy made a motion to approve the FFA overnight student trip to attend the National FFA 

convention in Indianapolis, IN , October 20-22, 2010.  Mrs. Singer seconded the motion which passed 5-

0. 

 

Item #16 – Personnel 

Mr. Koloszar made a motion to approve the following personnel items: 

1. Resignations: 

a. Peggy Obermeyer and Aarika York, KWIT Club sponsors 

b. Betsy Durham, Middle School Special Education Aide, effective September 16, 2010 

2. Maternity Leave: 

a. Heather Yentes, on or about November 29, 2010 or as advised by her doctor. 

3. Medical Leave 

a. Marilyn Piekarski, beginning September 13, 2010 

4. Recommendations: 

a. Christen Lowe, Middle School Mid-West Talent Search 

b. Jessica Chaulk, Middle School Math Academic Team 

c. Randy Messner, Intermediate School AMTAG rockets 

d. Laura Coonrod, Primary School Primetime Aide 

e. Sam Beckom, High School Percussion Instructor 

f. Marietta Harrold, High School Superbowl Fine Arts Coach 

g. Kendra Metcalf, High School Freshman Class Sponsor 

h. Jennifer Swise, High School Freshman Class Sponsor 

i. Jessica Coble, High School Japanese Club Sponsor 

j. Terra Neuhauser, Primary School 2010 Summer School Jump Start Aide 

k. Ann Funk, High School World Language Dept. Chair 

l. Laureline Peschard, High School French Club Sponsor 

m. Jet Sundheimer, High School Senior Class Sponsor 

n. Rhondalynn Rushing, High School Drama Coach 

o. Sarah Stapleton, High School FCCLA Sponsor 

p. Jet Sundheimer, High School Art Dept Chair 

q. Marietta Harrold, High School Superbowl All Around Coach 

r. Marietta Harrold, High School Superbowl Coordinator 

s. Lacey Haseley, High School Student Council Co-Advisor 

5. ECA: 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 
 

Mr. Wells seconded the motion which passed 5-0. 



Item #17 – Professional Improvement Requests 

Mr. Wells moved and Mr. Kenworthy seconded that the Board approve all of the following professional 

improvement requests: 

Julie Pownall-Internet Social Networking:What Schools Need to Know – Kokomo – October 6, 2010 

Lissa Stranahan - Internet Social Networking:What Schools Need to Know – Kokomo – October 6, 2010 

Lissa Stranahan – Defuse and Manage Problem Students and Confrontational Parents – Connersville – 

October 8, 2010 

Lissa Stranahan – School Safety Specialist Academy – Indianapolis – October 26-27, 2010 

Lori Larimore – Stanz School Show – South Bend – September 14, 2010 

Christy Frazier – Stanz School Show – South Bend – September 14, 2010 

Bobbi Myers – Stanz School Show – South Bend – September 14, 2010 

Kim Deardorff – Stanz School Show – South Bend – September 14, 2010 

Emily Klingler – Stanz School Show – South Bend – September 14, 2010 

Patricia Waterman – Indiana Computer Educators Conference – Indianapolis – October 14-15, 2010 

Dick Taylor – Skyward School Management Seminar – Center Grove – September 29, 2010 

Nathan Schmidt – ICE Conference – Indianapolis – October 14-15, 2010 

Richard Taylor – ICE Conference – Indianapolis – October 14-15, 2010 

 

The motion passed 5-0. 

 

Item #18 – ISBA Fall Region Meetings 

Board members were reminded of the ISBA Fall Region Meeting scheduled for Wednesday, October 6, 

2010, at the Kokomo Country Club. 

 

Item #19 – Board Member Roundtable 

1. Mrs. Singer said she thought the recent Partners in Education meeting was excellent.  She 

commended Dr. O’Rourke for his presentation and stated that she thought Dr. Bennett, State 

Superintendent of Public Instruction also did an excellent job. 

2. Mr. Koloszar said that the recent Western football game held at Lucas Oil Stadium was 

wonderful. 



3. Mr. Kenworthy echoed Mrs. Singer’s sentiments on the Partners in Education meeting.  He was 

particularly impressed with Dr. Bennett’s statement indicating the he/DOE were not paying 

enough credit to good schools like Western. 

 

Item #20 – Signing of Documents 

The proper documents were signed. 

 

Item #21 – Adjournment 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:29 p.m. 


